REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES of the ANNUAL MEETING of the PARISH COUNCIL held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on Monday 16th May, 2011
Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mr J Santoro





Mr R Beeby


Mr D Bunker
Mrs N Dalton
In attendance:  Mrs J M Walker (Clerk to the Parish Council)

Six members of the Public were also present.
1.
Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs A Lovett, Cllr Mrs J Taylor, Mrs J Schober, Mrs B Mee and Mr & Mrs B Kenney 
2.
Election of Officers for 2011/2012
(a)
Chairman:  Cllr D Walker was re-elected, proposed by Cllr R Beeby and seconded by Cllr D Bunker.  There were no other nominations.  

 (b)
Vice Chairman:  Cllr R Beeby was re-elected, proposed by Cllr D Walker and seconded by Cllr Mrs N Dalton.  There were no other nominations.
 (c)
Representatives to the Village Hall Committee:  It was a requirement that at least three members of the Parish Council should be represented on this committee but this would be until December when we hand over to the Managing Trustees at which point the status will change.  Therefore Cllr D Walker, Cllr R Beeby and Cllr J Santoro and Cllr Mrs A Lovett were re-appointed for this interim period.
 (d)
Declaration of Acceptance of Office Forms


The Clerk received all the forms from Councillors and duly counter-signed them for safe keeping in the Parish Office.

(e)
Declaration of Interests Forms


The Clerk explained that these forms were necessary every four years at election time and despite having had an uncontested election they were required by Rushcliffe Borough Council.  Forms that had been completed were collected by the Clerk for return to RBC.
3.
Minutes of Meetings

(a)
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 17th January 2011 were accepted, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr Mrs N Dalton and seconded by Cllr D Bunker.

(b)
The Minutes of the Planning Meeting held on Monday 21st March 2011 were accepted, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr J Santoro and seconded by Cllr D Bunker.

(c)
The Minutes of the Planning Meeting held on Monday 28th March 2011 were accepted, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr Mrs N Dalton and seconded by Cllr J Santoro.  
4.
Matters Arising from the Minutes – none.
5.
The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held Monday 21st March 2011
These were approved for signature in one year’s time.  There were no matters arising as all outstanding issues had been resolved.
6.
Open Discussion Time
Stanford Hall

There were now new applications and it was wondered how different these would be from the original one.  The Chairman said he had spoken to the Planning Officer last week who said the applications had just been received and that we would be notified in due course.  On Wednesday evening (18th) Councillors from neighbouring villages were invited to a meeting to find out what is happening on the Estate including car boot sales and we would then be better informed .

The Environmental Health people said there had been an application to extend the time which was withdrawn but apparently there is an application for events until 1.00 am.  The Case Officer said that the Highways Department need to be involved so we have written to them.  There is nothing on the original planning website.  The application that was withdrawn stated quite clearly that the applicant would give eight weeks’ notice but this does not happen.  Environmental Health are the people to contact in the case of a nuisance issue.

7.
Village Website

Cllr. Mrs Dalton deals with the website and any appropriate items or news must go through her in order for overall control to be maintained but items of interest are always invited.  There is some concern regarding advertisements on the site and whether or not we should be endorsing such items and care has to be taken in areas like child protection.  We need to look at advertising in the Compass magazine.
8.
Village Hall

Everything is progressing well with bookings coming in for all sorts of activities including the Zumba dancing that is very popular on Wednesday nights.  There are one or two outstanding items like door stops that are still required and the protruding floor socket to be altered but the four velux roof lights are now under one hand control.  Nathan Moore is working to produce the film for our forthcoming family film night and there are more tables on order.
9.
Welfare Field

The Chairman said there was nothing in detail at the moment and he asked the Clerk to read out a letter received from Mrs A Carver, one of the owners of the field who makes periodic visits to Rempstone and had recently viewed the new Village Hall.   Mrs Carver was writing on behalf of the Derbyshire Trustees offering to provide a free car park for the Village Hall as part of a possible development plan for the field.
It was agreed that our reply should reflect that further information would be needed with regard to any proposed development in order to facilitate discussion at a village open meeting.
10.
Planning Issues

 (a)
British Gypsum.  Proposed south western extension to Marblaegis Mine to extract gypsum and anhydrite from beneath land in the vicinity of Costock, Rempstone and East Leake.  Comments requested from NCC.  Comments sent from RPC.  Awaiting Planning Application.
(b)
11/00157/CMA  Cemex UK Operations Ltd., OS Field 4900 Ashby Road, Rempstone, Leics.  Extension to existing quarry involving the extraction of sand and gravel with restoration of site to agriculture and wetland conservation.  Permission granted.
(c)
11/00180/COU  Stanford Hall, Melton Road, Stanford-on-Soar, Leics.  LE12 5QW.


Change of use of land and buildings for up to 90 temporary festival events a year (including temporary installations: stages, marquees, catering facilities, camping and caravan accommodation, parking).  Original application withdrawn.  New application lodged with RBC in the last few days.
(d)
11/00193/FUL  Mr Gordon Kew,  The Bothy, Main Street, Rempstone, Leics.  LE12 6RH.  (Demolition of dwelling).  Construction of two storey dwelling and detached garage (revised scheme).  Permission granted.
(e)
11/00254/FUL  Mr Richard Allsopp, Wolds Farm, Wysall Lane, Rempstone. Leics.  LE12 6RW.  Steel framed farm barn for use as a cattle shed.  Permission granted.
(f)
11/00212/FUL  Mr K Mitchell, 4 Vine Cottages, Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Leics.  LE12 6RW. Dormer window to rear elevation to facilitate accommodation.  Permission granted.
11.
Finance and Audit

(i)
Audit Commission

 (a)
Bank Reconciliation for the quarter 1st January to 31st March 2011. 
Having been circulated the Bank Reconciliation together with the Final Accounts were unanimously accepted.  The Clerk explained that the end of year balance was much larger than normal due to the building of the Village Hall but that it would revert back to normal financial status after the signing of the final completion contract and discharge of the final account in December 2011.
(b)
Annual Return for the year ended 31st March 2011
The Clerk referred to the variances in Section 1 of the Audit Return and said that these variances, as required by Audit of 10% or more, were explained by the receipt of Contract Lottery Monies and VAT monies on the Village Hall rebuild that would be resolved by the end of the current financial year ending March 2012.  It was agreed that this Return be accepted and recorded as Minute reference 11(i)(b) dated 16th May 2011.
(c)       Statement of Assurance, Section 2

It was agreed and accepted that the Statement of Assurance be recorded as Council Minute reference 11(i)(c) dated 16th May 2011.
(d)
Risk Assessment Document, Financial Regulations and Review of Effectiveness of Internal Controls
Comments of the Responsible Financial Officer

Because of the Village Hall rebuild that has involved handling large amounts of money more information is required by the external auditors for an intermediate audit.

The external auditors are concerned with the Financial Regulations, Risk Assessment Document and Reviewing the Effectiveness of our Internal Controls.  To this end we have had an official letter of engagement with our internal auditor in place since July 2010.

Although all these documents were reviewed last summer and it was minuted in July 2010 that they had been updated they have been reviewed and I am satisfied that there are no changes to be made at the present time.  The Risk Assessment Register has been updated but there are still two items to be put in place, namely a contract for the Clerk and a more detailed contract for the allotment holders.  The documents are to be reviewed at this meeting each year.
RESOLVED that the comments of the RFO be noted and the Council, having reviewed the effectiveness of the system of internal controls and internal audit, approves the current arrangements.  



(ii)
Payment of Cheques

(a)
Chq. 471 for £1,737.52 paid to AON Insurance for Parish Council’s Annual Insurance premium (including VH) for the year commencing 1st June 2011.

(b)
Chq. 472 for £82.80 paid to NALC for Annual Subscription for the financial year commencing 1st April 2011.

(c)
Chq. 473 for £21.60 paid to Councillor Mrs N Dalton for Website (Freeola) charges.

(d)
Chq. 474 for £15.50 payable to NALC for 4 copies of the Review for the year commencing 1st April 2011. 

(e)
Chq. 475 for £45.00 paid to Mr I Fraser, Internal Auditor, for work carried out for the Audit year ended 31st March 2011.

(f)
Chq. 476 for £387.48 paid to Mr R Beeby, VH Committee, for Tables for VH.

(g)
Chq. 477 for £48.00 paid to Mr R Beeby, for Water Softener unit for VH.
12.
Correspondence
On Monday 13th June there is to be an opportunity at the Library in East Leake from 2.00 to 7.00 pm for residents to put their questions and concerns to personnel from the East Midlands Airport.
13.
Any Other Business (from Councillors)
(a)
Neighbourhood Watch


Cllr J Santoro said his team are thinking of ideas to progress their work and they have decided to try to find out the outcomes and what happens to culprits that are caught to make for more interesting reporting.  There were no crimes reported for Rempstone during the month of April.

 (b)
The Chairman said that County Cllr Mrs Lynn Sykes is organising a walkabout around the village with a Cabinet Member and will be in touch shortly - there is no date fixed at present but it will be a daytime meeting towards the end of the month.  The Chairman said he would contact Councillors when details were known.  We are concerned with speeding traffic coming through the village; lorries cutting corners; condition of the footpaths and the footpath leading up to the Old Engine Yard.

14.
Date of Next Meeting: Monday 11th July 2011 at 7.30 pm.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 8.55 pm.
Signed: ____________________________
Date: ______________________________

